MORLEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 18th JUNE 2012 AT 7.30pm
Present: Roger Cordey (Chairman),  Anna Allison (Vice Chair), Brian Clarke, David Eckles, David Hastings, Diane Hastings and Gina Geere. 

In Attendance:  Mr Peter Ramsdale (Saffron Housing), Sharon Bird (Clerk) and 3 members of the public. 

333) To consider accepting apologies for absence
Councillor Geere sent her apologies for the beginning of the meeting.  She arrived at 7.45pm.  These apologies were accepted.  
334) To approve the minutes of the last council meeting
The minutes from the meeting held on 14th May were signed by the Chairman.  Proposed: Councillor David Hastings, seconded: Councillor Brian Clarke

335) To record declarations of interest from members in any item to be discussed
Councillors David & Diane Hastings both declared an interest in agenda item 338 as land owners.
336) To accept and sign the minutes of the Annual General Meeting on 14th May 2012

The minutes from the meeting held on 14th May were signed by the Chairman.  Proposed: Councillor David Hastings, seconded: Councillor Brian Clarke

337) Receive Annual Report May 2012 from Steve Dorrington, County Councillor
The clerk read out the Annual Report to the meeting, a copy of which can be obtained from the Clerk.
338) To welcome Peter Ramsdale of Saffron Housing to update the Parish Council so we are clear on our
 understanding of the housing need in the village and Saffron Housing’s ideas and plans for the future.  
Mr Ramsdale introduced himself to the meeting as the Strategic Housing Officer for Saffron Housing.  He produced and circulated a spreadsheet of information regarding Morley’s need for affordable housing.  This information can be obtained from the Clerk.  Councillor Geere asked why Mill Hill Lane was not developed.  Mr Ramsdale informed the meeting it was due to the poor visibility splay which did not satisfy Highways.  Councillor Geere also mentioned cars that this area is becoming untidy and a site for old cars.  Mr Ramsdale confirmed that he would look into this and get back to the council with an answer. 

Mr Ramsdale produced a map of Morley relating to the LDF (Local Development Framework) dated 26/3/12.  This showed potential housing sites within the village.  He summarised each site with regard to its viability.  Councillor Diane Hastings informed Mr Ramsdale that sites 1,2,3,4,5,9&10 were not available.  Two further sites had already been sold and one site was a Grade 1 listed building, so was unlikely to get planning.  Councillor Geere suggested that the Mill Hill site be relooked at.  Mr Ramsdale replied that this was not an option for Saffron Housing, however, there is still a housing need in Morley and once South Norfolk have released the registers final details there will be further discussions required.  

Clerk to chase South Norfolk for register details to bring forward to September’s meeting.
339) To adjourn the meeting to allow public participation – Meeting closed 8.20pm

· One member of the public raised concerns over the state of the Turner Field playing parking area surface.

· Member of public suggested we apply for a grant through NFA to help with costs towards the drainage problems on the football fields.  Senior Club offered £50 towards exploratory costs.
· One member of the public requested that a Basket ball hoop for older children to play with or other play items should be purchased by the Parish.  This to be brought forward for further discussion at the next meeting.  

Meeting re-opened 20.28pm
340) Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting – (not already included on the agenda)
a) Ratification of the Clerk’s contract if ready for signing (318a) – (Version 6)  this was witnessed and signed by the Clerk and the Chairman.
b) Agreement of Draft Football Club contracts ready to be signed by both parties (318c) – It was agreed for the Clerk to email the contracts to the Senior and Youth Football teams for them to print off and sign and bring to the next meeting.  Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Allison.
c) Parking at Morley Primary School update (318d) - Councillor Geere stated that the verges are a mess due to all the wet weather.  The Clerk confirmed that she had not had a reply from the letter sent in March to the Head teacher at Morley Primary School.  It was discussed as to whether or not the school can actually help as it is mainly the responsibility of Highways to ensure the safety of it’s parishioners on the roadside.  Councillor Geere said that she should contact Highways again.  The school is still undergoing extensive building work.  It is not until such time that this has finished that the size of the car park can be confirmed for the parents to park in.  The Councillors thought it would be helpful to know how many pupils are expected to attending the school in September 2012.    Proposed:  Councillor Eckles, Seconded Councillor David Hastings.  The clerk to find out more information.  Bring forward to the October agenda.
d) Update on drainage issues on the football field by the Sub Committee members (321)

Councillor Eckles produced a map from Wymondham College showing drainage plans obtained. However, after extensive testing (hole digging) no evidence of any drains were found.  After further investigation it seems that the drains are not connected to the herringbones.  They are made out of ceramic tiles and surrounded by clay at least 4ft down where the water would never reach.  It seems that the herringbone system was never connected to the mains.  It would appear that this 40m stretch that goes across the field does join up to the herringbone, however these might be silted up, a further test hole is required to confirm this.  Councillor Eckles has spoken to the Football Association in Norwich – they could send out a professional to advise us on what we need to do at a cost of £100, however, Councillor Eckles is confident that we do not require this and that we know that probably the main pipe is blocked and the ground compacted.  Advice would be that the ground should be aerated and spiked on a regular basis. In addition, a pipe may already be located at the front of the hall but not connected – Councillor Eckles to investigate further.  Councillor David Hastings suggested that we spike the field now while the soil is soft.  This should be done annually anyway.  A number of options were discussed as to how to proceed.
It was agreed  by all Councillors that the training pitch should be aerated  using a grassland subsoiler, a machine that Councillor Clarke owns at a cost of £160 + VAT..  Councillor Clarke confirmed that it can be used for these purposes and literature on this machine is available through Councillor Clarke.  Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Allison.  Depending upon the success of this, the councillors agreed that the sub committee can decide as to whether or not the main football pitch should be spiked at a cost of £300 + VAT or aerated by Councillor Clarke at a further cost of £160 + VAT for the second pitch.  Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Allison.
Further investigation regarding the drainage in the car park to continue by Councillor Eckles.  Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Cordey.

Councillor Allison requested the cost of spiking fields be allowed for in the budget next year.  Clerk to action
e) Back up of the Clerk’s electronic data files – Councillor Eckles to report update 14 (323) – In touch systems – file management system.  Summer conference 3rd July by NALC – Norwich City Football Club  - Clerk to find out more information and bring forward to next meeting before any decisions are made.  
341) To discuss the findings of the ROSPA report and to consider NRCC Play Area Inspection Training

The report was circulated to the Councillors before the meeting, the areas for concern were discussed and the findings are as follows:

	Asset Name
	Findings
	Risk Level
	Resolve date
	Action 

	Rocker See Saw
	Sharp edges
	Medium
	4/8/12
	Angle grind smooth and repaint – Councillor Eckles

	Rocker See Saw
	Seat cracked
	Medium
	4/8/12
	Replace seat – Councillor Eckles

	Slide surface
	Unintended grass, weeds
	Low
	4/8/12
	Remove grass & weeds – Clerk to request CGM to do

	Swing
	Seat bolts loose
	Low
	4/8/12
	Tighten bolts.  Clerk to find out more information as on inspection could not find loosened bolts.


Clerk to find out more information for the Councillors regarding the NRCC Play Area Inspection Training - bring to next meeting.  
a) Changes to The Localism Act and how this impacts on the Code of Conduct for Councillors  – new forms for 2012.
The Clerk reported back from the meeting she attended at South Norfolk on Thursday 14th June.  She recommended that we adopt the South Norfolk Code of Conduct, although there are others such as NALC’s and we are also entitled as a Council to adopt our own.  We plan to adopt a Code of Conduct that meets the legislative requirements.  Once the declaration of interest forms are finalised by South Norfolk, the Parish Council will approve these and complete the new declaration forms as soon as possible.  We are required to publish this information on our website and may need to consider amending our standing orders of the Parish Council to require members to declare any pecuniary interests at the meeting and then leave the meeting when these are discussed.  Clerk to continue to progress this
Proposed by Councillor Allison, Seconded by Councillor Cordey

b) Discuss and confirm that the Council meet the requirements of their insurance policy with Came & Company.   In particular Memo 4:  Escape of water and Playground and Amusement devices.

Discussion took place.  “The playground is inspected by a competent person at least weekly.”  This is a change from our previous policy who asked for inspections fortnightly.  Clerk to speak to insurance company to clarify if fortnightly would be covered and also email again the insurance schedule to all Councillors, highlighting the areas discussed in particular.
“Escape of water”:
· All pipes and tanks in roof spaces or other void or unheated areas must be suitably lagged – Councillor Eckles confirmed that this is done.
· Thermostatically controlled heating systems must be permanently on and set at a minimum temperature of 4 degrees centigrade – Councillor Geere reminded Councillor Eckles that this will need to be by someone other than herself now that she is no longer on the Village Hall Committee.
· Location of the main stop valves must be clearly identified and indicate the direction off/on – Councillor Eckles to produce notice and to display it correctly
342) Use of CCTV systems in the Parish
Now that we have our data protection licence, Councillor Eckles is developing a trial CCTV system for us to use in Morley for areas that require it.  It is hoped that this will reduce the amount of rubbish in the village.
343) Update and discussion on Morley signage
Freddie has offered to remove old sign and put new one on the gates reading “Derek Daniels Playing Field”.   Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Clarke.
344) Discuss ongoing problems with broken glass and litter at Bottlebank
Unacceptable levels of rubbish continue to be left.  Looks unsightly.  Boxes of hangers, shoes, items of clothing.  Councillor Cordey continues to clear on a regular basis.  Councillor David Hastings to looking into moving the bins in front of the fencing.  Proposed by Councillor Eckles, seconded by Councillor Clarke.
345) Formerly agree the terms and use of the Parish laptop by Councillor Diane Hastings to enable the setup
 and running of email communication with the Parish, Councillors and the Clerk.

 This was agreed by all the Councillors.  The Clerk offered to help set up the email address once connection to the internet had been done.  Clerk to draft terms & conditions if necessary.  Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Eckles.
346) Milestone by St Peter’s Churchyard to be repainted as part of the Queen’s Jubilee Milestone Project,  part
funded by NCC, contribution of £30 from Parish Council requested by Nigel Ford who needs a decision in June at latest.    - All agreed to go ahead.  Clerk to action.  Proposed by Councillor David Hastings, seconded by Councillor Clarke.

347) Information and update regarding bid for Indoor/Outdoor Ping - 
Councillor Geere confirmed that unfortunately we were not successful at our bid for the Outdoor Ping.  Gill Neal was dealing with the Indoor Ping bid and as yet we haven’t heard the outcome.  

348) To consider the view of the Council about the following planning applications:
a) 2012/0906 – Mr C Parsons, 47 Chapel Road, Morley St Botolph – to replace existing roof on rear extension and garage.  Proposed extension to rear of garage.  Convert existing toilet into hot water cylinder cupboard.  New window to living room, insulated cladding to existing external walls and sprockets to existing roof -  No comments 
b) Any time limited planning issues – none.
349) Payment of Accounts & other administration:
a) Receive late correspondence not listed below – none.
b) Agree new bank signatories and sign mandate – agreed not to change from current signatories.
c) ICO Direct Debit form -  This was agreed and signed by two signatories.   Proposed by Councillor David Hastings, seconded by Councillor Eckles.
d) Payment and approval of invoices required by councillors.  All cheques were agreed and signed by two  Councillors.  Clerk’s wages amended to £565.95.  Clerk’s expenses amended to £18.30.
 All amendments and payments:   Proposed by Councillor Geere, seconded by Councillor Eckles.
i. Donations to St Peter’s Church – grounds maintenance

£  150.00
ii. Donation to St Botolph Church – grounds maintenance

£   50.00
iii. Norfolk Rural Community Council Membership


£   25.00

iv. Mrs Anne Barnes Internal Audit fee



£   30.00

v. Norfolk Playing Fields Association Membership


£   20.00

vi. Heidi Frary Invoice expenses




£     6.72

vii. Clerks wages 12/3/12 – 17/6/12 




£ 565.95
viii. Clerks expenses 






£   18.30
TOTAL







£ 865.97
ix. Late requests for payment - None
350) Agree and sign Statement of Internal Control - Clerk to check that we have reasonably carried out a review
 for the effectiveness of the internal auditor’s work before signing.
351) To receive reports from Councillors and Clerk - Councillor Allison confirmed that the lottery bid had been
rejected for the Morley Pathway.  This is because it is not the right kind of project for them as they are looking at an activity rather than infrastructure.  Supposed to be for people in the community who are most in need.  No further progress has been made.
The Clerk confirmed the following:  P45 for Temporary Clerk had been completed.  Financial accounts had been circulated to all Councillors for the month end.  Bowls Club Contract and insurance details had been received and signed.  Annual return signed and posted to Mazars within the deadline.  Password to access emails for parish in sealed envelope in front of main file.  Clerk confirmed that she will speak to South Norfolk re presentation to Council on neighbourhood plans.  Requested change of meeting in September from 17th to 10th.  Proposed by Councillor Cordey, seconded by Councillor Allison. Confirmation of Entry in the Register (Data Protection Act) with expiry 24/5/13.  Clerk to draft entry in Aug/Sept Net magazine to introduce new chairman, vice chair and clerk along with change of date for September’s meeting.
352) Correspondence
 No new correspondence
353) Future business
None.
354) Dates of Next meetings -
Monday 16th July at 7.30pm, August – no meeting, Monday 10th September at 7.30pm (moved from the 17th)






Mrs Sharon Bird

morleyparishclerk@gmail.com

Clerk to the Council

27/6/12

